
CITY OF BELLEVUE

ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES COMMISSION

MEETING MINUTES

Thursday 
Conference Room 1E-113
May 19, 2016 
Bellevue City Hall

6:30 p.m. 
Bellevue, Washington

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Chair Keith Swenson, Vice Chair Calvin Wang, Ticson Mach, Diann Strom, Anne Howe

COMMISSIONERS ABSENT: Lisa Shin, Calvin Wang 
OTHERS PRESENT: Andrew Lee, Deputy Director; Martin Chaw, Fiscal Manager – Resource Management & Customer Service; Lucy Liu, Assistant Director – Resource Management & Customer Service; Nav Otal, Director – Utilities; Councilmember Vandana Slatter; Joe Harbour, Assistant Director - Operations and Maintenance; Paul Bucich, Assistant Director Engineering; Tony Marcum, Operations Manager
MINUTES TAKER: Laurie Hugdahl

1.
CALL TO ORDER:

The meeting was called to order by Chair Swenson at 6:30 p.m. 
2.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Motion made by Commissioner Strom, seconded by Commissioner Morin, to approve the agenda as presented. Motion passed unanimously (4-0).
3.
ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

David Plummer stated he reviewed the Utilities Operating Budget Proposals and summarized his recommended changes. He distributed a tabulation of suggested changes to the Operating Budget Proposals. He stated that a business as usual configuration would be far more cost effective than either of the proposed AMI proposals. 
4.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
May 5, 2016 Regular Meeting Minutes
Commissioner Morin noted that Calvin Wang had sent an email with some recommendations for the minutes. Deputy Director Lee indicated he would follow up on those.
Motion made by Morin, seconded by Commissioner Strom, to approve the minutes as amended (as suggested by Calvin Wang in an email). Motion passed unanimously (5-0).
5.
REPORTS AND SUMMARIES

· ESC Calendar/Council Calendar 

Deputy Director Lee stated that the June 2 meeting will be at the Bellevue Service Center near the intersection of 520 and I-405. There will be a tour as well as a follow-up on the budget.
On the Council Calendar there was a slight change in the agenda. The Water System Plan adoption has been postponed because of the news about lead and potential contamination of the Bellevue schools. On May 16 staff reported on water quality to the City Council. Staff also reported on a Resiliency Study that was done with Cascade Water Alliance, Seattle Public Utilities, Tacoma Water, and Everett Water. The Water System Plan will be going to Council next week. On June 13, there will be the Cascade Update on Resiliency and Budget Rates.
· Conservation & Outreach Events & Volunteer Opportunities
6.
NEW BUSINESS

· Utilities 2017-2018 Biennial Budget Proposals
Presenter(s): Nav Otal, Utilities Director

Lucy Liu, Asst. Director – Resource Mgmt. & Customer Svc.

Martin Chaw, Fiscal Mgr. – Resource Mgmt. & Customer Svc.

AMI Options and Business Case
Deputy Director Lee introduced this item. He pointed out that staff would be discussing some updates to the report dealing with numbers, but it doesn’t change any of the conclusions of the report. He stated that the focus would be to provide some clarity on projected rate impacts of moving to AMI compared to the status quo of replacing meters as they age out. He noted that staff has had a chance to review Mr. Plummer’s concerns regarding the quality of the estimates. Deputy Director Lee emphasized that the consultant has done an excellent job of making sure there are thorough quality cost estimates. He noted that the City used a quality proprietary model built to industry standards. It is a comprehensive lifecycle analysis that considers both costs and benefits. Staff stands by the work done by the consultant and considers it a professional standard of work.

He reviewed the Water Metering Options considered. Option 1 is the Status Quo of replacing existing meters as they reach their end of life at 20 years. Option 2 is the Implementation of Advanced Metering Infrastructure (AMI) by replacing existing meters with AMI. Benefits of AMI would be leak detection ability, customer portal, conservation, improved data analytics, improved registration, reduced meter reading costs, and substantive benefits to rate payers. Continuing on with the status quo, the customer wouldn’t see any of those benefits. Cost-wise, it is a net financial benefit to move to AMI. He pointed out that the numbers for Net Present Value (NPV) for both the status quo and AMI implementation have changed from what was sent in the report. 
Commissioner Strom asked what the “substantive benefits to the ratepayers” includes. Deputy Director Lee explained that it would include all the other things listed under the ratepayer benefits. 
Councilmember Slatter asked why the numbers had changed. Deputy Director Lee explained that some cell errors had been identified on the spreadsheet which made some slight differences. 
Commissioner Morin asked if the -$10.1 million shown for the Net Present Value of AMI implementation is a best case, worst case, or middle of the road scenario. Deputy Director Lee replied that it is expected value. Commissioner Morin asked if the Commission could see the other numbers. He said he wanted to see how the best and worst case scenarios would show on this chart. He noted that the consultant didn’t include many specifics and had indicated there are a lot of costs that can’t be predicted. The consultant also said that the technology is going to change quite a bit so it wouldn’t be unreasonable to wait. He also pointed out that there is also the cost of the unknown unknown factors. Deputy Director Lee indicated staff could provide a summary of best case, worst case and other numbers. Staff chose to focus on the expected value because they felt fairly confident in the number. Regarding the highs and the lows, the highs are extremely high, and the lows are extremely low.  He noted that there is a lot of variability in some of the numbers that related to customer behaviors such as conservation. He stated that the actual hard costs did not vary very much. 
Commissioner Morin asked about the consultant’s note that the technology will be changing significantly over the next few years. He asked if that would change staff’s recommendation. Mr. Lee stated that the metering technology is not what will be changing. What is new and rapidly changing is the communications technology. Staff is assuming it will be either radio or cellular communication. That technology is shifting, but staff still believes it would be beneficial to proceed in a 20-year investment. 

Commissioner Strom noted the report talked about the sufficiency of the Smart City data with the plan that looked best for the City. She asked what data would be limited. Deputy Director Lee replied that there are other opportunities that the City can take advantage of. Leak Detection is a technology that provides a real-time acoustic leak detection system with the AMI systems. The other thing is system wide water balancing to determine how much water loss there is on a daily basis. AMI systems can offer the potential to do more proactive backflow detection. Other things include connecting some of the metering systems with emergency systems. In the future there might even be the ability to do real-time traffic updates or notifications. The systems the City is considering would have the ability to be flexible with both communications and IT. Director Otal commented that the City Council has made Smart City its priority. Utilities absolutely cannot do that without AMI. 
Councilmember Slatter referred to the revenue section and noted that it would possibly be helpful to see if other cities actually saw less leaks, more conservation and more registration upon implementation of AMI to see if their predictions actually panned out. Deputy Director Lee replied that staff looked both locally and nationally. The nationally studies show that the benefit of improved registration is one that is very well documented. Local and national reports also show a higher level of leak detection. The numbers of conservation show that up to 17% of the ratepayers will proactively use the portal tools to conserve water. 

Commissioner Morin asked if increased leak detection comes with increased costs to the city to repair or if it causes an increased liability to the City. Deputy Director Lee noted that the increased leak detection is a benefit to the customer. Commissioner Morin noted that radio frequency is a form of radiation as are other forms of communication. He asked about consideration of the health and safety of the citizens in the study. He thought this should be a big consideration. Deputy Director Lee replied staff did not ask the consultant to do a comprehensive study of health risks. He noted that the communication waves would be outside the home. It would be sending a small packet of data once a day to the tower. Studies show that the health risks are very low compared to other risks. Commissioner Morin recommended that staff be prepared to address that. Deputy Director Lee concurred.

Commissioner Mach asked about the cons of AMI. Deputy Director Lee stated staff believes the benefits are substantial. He noted that the AMI systems are new systems and staff will have to adjust to new technology. An electronic system would be dependent on batteries. There will be a learning curve. The meters are more prone to water damage, but all of the contracts will include warranties. Historically, the City has had many different meter vendors. Moving toward AMI will create a 20-year relationship with a new vendor. It is important that the City selects a vendor that will be a reliable company. 

Director Otal reviewed the rate impacts. The Status Quo would result in a rate increase of 0.60% or $0.95/month to the typical single family combined utility bill. Option 2 to implement AMI would result in a rate increase of 0.36% or $0.57/month. However, implementation of AMI using $6 million from 2015 excess reserves would result in a rate increase of 0.06% or $0.10/month to the typical single family combined utility bill. Staff’s recommendation is to use the $6 million surplus fund and then finance the rest. 
Commissioner Morin commented that presumably there will be increased revenue due to more accurate reading. Director Otal concurred. Commissioner Morin noted that people with older meters would see more of an increase due to more accurate reading. Director Otal agreed and explained that those people would be seeing an accurate reading of their actual usage.
Councilmember Slatter asked for clarification about the numbers.  Director Otal commented that the previous $1.80 per month increase to the typical single family residential bill figure was based on a $24.5 million investment.  She noted that the impact to a very large corporate customer would be very different than single-family impact. The difference between the $1.80 and the $0.57/month combined bill impacts is a result of the net revenue and cost savings being factored. 

Councilmember Slatter asked if the City would create an R&R for AMI. Director Otal replied that they will. It is recomputed every two years as part of the budget so this will be added. She reviewed the history of R&R. 

Chair Swenson asked about the possibility of drawing contaminants into pipes in a leak situation. He asked if simply eliminating many leaks the City could prevent potential health problems. Deputy Director Lee stated those are called cross connections, and the City has an active program to try to prevent those. Back flow preventers or detection help out with this. Dealing with leaks helps also. 

Commissioner Morin asked about just installing backflow valves. Deputy Director Lee explained that backflow valves tend to be a challenge and are maintenance heavy.

Director Otal summarized that staff is recommending that the City move forward with implementation of AMI  using Option 2A which would use the $6 million in water operating reserves. This would ensure continued successful operation of the metering program. It would provide benefits to customers in the form of leak detection, a customer portal, and conservation. It would also reduce labor and vehicle use for manual reads. Additionally she noted that a minimal rate increase of $0.10 a month to the combined typical single-family residential bill would be required. She stated that staff regularly has communication with customers who have leaks with very large bills and are very frustrated. 

Commissioner Mach commented that in 20 years there will be some things that won’t need to be replaced. Deputy Director Lee agreed that it could cost less, but not necessarily less because the City might choose to go with a different technology. 

Commissioner Morin expressed concern about the City claiming this is good for the environment when those factors haven’t truly been considered. Director Otal commented that right now five or six vehicles are driving around the city every day. The City will not have those emissions. Commissioner Morin asked if the City would be using vehicles to go replace every meter since that would also include an environmental impact. Director Otal commented that would be a one-time impact which is different than cars driving around every day. Commissioner Morin asserted that this has not been studied.

Commissioner Mach stated he has lived through three water leaks. He thinks the leak detection would be a good thing for all the ratepayers. He spoke in support of moving forward with the program and using the reserves to help fund it. 
Budget Proposals

Assistant Director Lucy Liu provided an overview of the 2017-18 Operating Budget. She explained that about half of the Utilities budget goes toward paying bills to others. This includes the cost for water supply, wastewater treatment, and taxes the City pays. About one quarter of the budget pays for the Capital program. Another 6% pays for interfunds which represents the charges Utilities pays other city departments for support services. Local Operations, the focus of tonight’s briefing, represents 18.7% or $54.6 million. She noted that the bulk of the proposals being reviewed tonight only have inflationary cost increases. Key increased beyond inflation will be highlighted.
Local Operations proposals are grouped into key areas including: customer service/outreach; development services; engineering system planning; Operations & Maintenance – Water, Sewer, Storm; regulatory; support systems/asset management; and department management and support. 

Services provided by Customer Service/Outreach proposals ($8.5 M; 20.8 FTE’s/LTE’s) include: customer service and billing; utilities rate relief program; solid waste management; environmental outreach education. Merchant fees are increasing beyond inflation as more customers are paying their utility bills. A new one-time request for a Solid Waste 2028 study is included at a cost of $150,000. 

Assistant Director Bucich discussed Development Services proposals ($4.0 M; 14.9 FTE’s/LTE’s). These include services related to development review and inspection; access to development information; and support development code standards and updates. There are no new requests, but there is a request for increased contracted development inspection review services ($80,000) to meet the need. 

Chair Swenson asked if there is an inflow of money from the development community to offset some of those costs. Assistant Director Bucich replied that of the $4 million cost, $3.8 million is cost recovery. There is a small percentage that is not directly related to a development to charge to so the City absorbs those costs. Additionally, the expectation is that 100% of the $80,000 for development inspection review services would be recovered from applicants. 
Assistant Director Bucich then reviewed the Engineering System Planning proposals ($5.1M; 11.1 FTE’s/LTE’s). This supports overall planning of utility infrastructure; 75-year asset management plan; water/sewer/stormwater system plans; and CIP. New one-time requests include: Water and well rights master plan ($350,000); seismic vulnerability assessment ($250,000); maintenance facilities master plan ($200,000); lifecycle cost analysis ($160,000); retrofit for Coho Kelsey Creek ($150,000); and sewer modeling (120,000). 

Assistant Director Joe Harbour discussed O&M Water ($9.4 M; FTE’s/LTE’s 25.1) proposals. Services provided include management and maintenance of utility systems that supply daily drinking water; 620 miles of water mains; 25 reservoirs; 22 pump stations; delivery of 17.9 mg/day; regular testing/calibration of meters; and maintenance of aging infrastructure. New one-time requests include CCUD Reservoir painting ($400,000), asphalt overlay backlog ($180,000), and reservoir coating ($70,000). 

O&M Sewer: ($7.6 M; 25.3 FTE’s/LTE’s) Services provided include: management and maintenance of utility systems that safely convey wastewater to King County for regional treatment; 525 miles of sewer mains; 130 miles of laterals in the right-of-way; 46 pump and flush stations; closed circuit TV for condition assessment; and continued maintenance to prevent blockages and failure. There are no new requests.

O&M Stormwater: ($6.3M; 16.5 FTE’s/LTE’s) Services provided include: management and maintenance of utility systems that safely convey surface water runoff from roadways and properties; 497 miles of storm pipelines and open channels; 11 regional detention facilities; 20,429 catch basins and inlets; protection of property and natural resources; reduce pollution and flooding events; and compliance with regulatory requirements. There is a requested video inspection increase ($140,000) and new one-time requests for a regional detention pond maintenance ($150,000) and Meydenbauer Bay outfall sediment removal ($100,000). Operations Manager Tony Marcum discussed how the sediment is sampled and transported. 
Commissioner Howe asked why video inspection is included on both the capital side and the O&M side. Assistant Director Harbour explained that historically it has only been in the O&M side. The 5-year CIP proposal has only been in place a few years in order to better understand the City’s assets and needs.

Councilmember Slatter asked about the customer service cost for stormwater pollution prevention and asked if there is any state funding for this. Assistant Director Liu explained that historically there has been some grant funding. 

Commissioner Mach referred to the Meydenbauer Sediment Removal and asked how often this is done. Assistant Director Harbour explained it was done in the late 90’s, in 2008, and again in 14. He explained there is not necessarily more sediment, but the intervals are getting tighter as a result of more attention being paid to it. 

Mr. Harbour reviewed Regulatory proposals: ($3.5M; 10.5 FTE’s/LTE’s) Services provided by the Regulatory proposals include support of compliance with Federal and State regulations; monitoring of water supply and drinking water safety; inspection and code enforcement of private systems; regulation of Fats, Oils, and Grease (FOG) Program; protection of underground utility infrastructure; and compliance with dynamic regulatory environment such as NPDES permitting, Clean Water Act, and Endangered Species Act. There is an ongoing request of King County decant fee of $50,000 and no new one-time requests.

Assistant Director Liu reviewed Support Systems/Asset Mgmt. proposals ($8.6 M, 15.3 FTE’s/LTE’s). Services provided in the Support Systems/Asset Management area include: department-wide support; remote monitoring of piped utility systems and management of system resources; management of ongoing replacement of Utility assets including business systems; vehicles and equipment; support of daily financial operations and reporting financial condition; and maintenance of billing system, work management and other hardware and software systems. There are no extraordinary ongoing requisitions. New one time requests include asset replacement ($2.1M), IT Strategic Plan implementation ($910,000), SCADA master plan ($150,000), and Sewer Cost of Service study ($50,000).

Martin Chaw reviewed the proposal for Department Management and Support ($1.7M; 4.0 FTE’s/LTE’s). This request includes funding for the Director, Deputy Director, and direct management support staff. Services provided include departmental leadership and oversight including strategic direction and policy guidance through the department’s employees. This function provides workforce management of 175.3 staff positions; cross-departmental collaboration and innovation; department-wide training; departmental leadership. There are no extraordinary requests and no new one-time requests.
Mr. Chaw explained that the next steps in the budget process. Ms. Liu invited the ESC to provide comments any time between now and the next meeting. 

7. 
COMMISSION REPORT

Chair Swenson urged caution about sharing communication within the ESC via email. Deputy Director Lee recommended sending any information to Katie LaFree and she can distribute information to the ESC. He also reminded commissioners not to “reply all”. 

8.
DIRECTOR’S OFFICE REPORT 
Deputy Director Lee referred to the sewer backup that occurred in Surrey Downs.  He explained that there was a sewer backup that affected four homes. It was on the mainline and caused by an incredible amount of grease that had been added to the line by an unknown party. The City denied the claims because the City did nothing wrong in this situation. There was discussion about the situation and the factors involved. 
Deputy Director Lee reported that Water Quality and Resiliency were both addressed at the recent City Council meeting. Regarding Water Quality, there was outdated data used to assess lead in pipes. Subsequent to that Bellevue School District committed to retesting all of its schools. He explained that the risks of lead in the water are very low and summarized that the water is safe to drink. 

He noted that two aspects of Cascade Water Alliance’s Resiliency effort that would impact the City are the Resiliency to Water Quality Events and Resiliency to Earthquakes. A groundwater analysis and a seismic resiliency study are two outputs of this. 
9.
CITY COUNCIL COMMUNICATIONS

10.
CONTINUED ORAL COMMUNICATIONS 
David Plummer expressed extreme displeasure that the Chair would allow staff to make an extended detailed presentation on a subject that isn’t on the agenda. This puts citizens like him and others who might be interested at an extreme disadvantage. If he had known there would be a presentation he would have used his time for Oral Communications in a much different way. He referred to the presentation and stated that no competent utility would replace its meters at the end of 20 years’ life. There are plenty of optimizing algorithms available to determine a preferred time to replace existing meters. Regarding leak detection, according to the Water System Plan the City loses approximately 350 million gallons a year of non-revenue water and that roughly 70% of that is in the distribution system. He asserted no one really knows how much is in the distribution system and how much is in the after meter system. He argued that the idea that the City would build a $50-75 million AMI system and not increase water rates is incredible. He asked why the City can’t give the $6 million to the existing system and reduce the rates. He referred to the change in Net Present Values and stated that the cost estimates in the study are worthless. He summarized that he is very dismayed about what is going on with the AMI system and the fact that there was a presentation without letting citizens know. 
11.
ADJOURNMENT
Motion made by Commissioner Howe, seconded by Commissioner Mach, to adjourn the meeting at 9:00 p.m. Motion passed unanimously (5-0).
The meeting was adjourned at 9:00 p.m.

� Commissioner Howe arrived at 6:35 p.m.






